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Prague, 23-24 October 2004

In accordance with CEE Network Regulations (Sections 4.2 and 4.11), the General Assembly held its biennial, and the Steering Committee its annual meeting on 23-24 October. The meeting was superbly organized and generously hosted by the Czech Accreditation Committee with support from the Ministry of Education, Youth and Sport of the Czech Republic. 

The Steering Committee discussed the items going before the General Assembly. The meeting was followed by a workshop on the first day, with the regular Assembly meeting on day 2. The agenda of the Assembly meeting is attached to these Minutes as Annex 1. 

After Professor Milan Sojka, chairman of the CEE Network, opened the meeting, the Vice-Minister for Education of the Czech Republic, Dr. Petr Kolar, welcomed the participants. The workshop theme was the survey of CEE Network member agencies, begun by Dr. Stefanie Hofmann. Professor Marek Frankowicz presented possibilities for European sources of funding in order to proceed with the work, following the CEE Network’s unsuccessful application for an Erasmus Mundus Program. European and other sources as well as partial financing from the CEE Network fee are being explored, and any member who can contribute to finding and/or working on applications for funding would be very welcome. 

The survey is a stocktaking exercise on the basic practices and the procedural and legislative frameworks of member agencies, the expected outcome of which is to identify possible pathways to mutual recognition. The frame of reference, and thus the focus of the two discussion groups, were the proposed ENQA criteria for membership. 

Dr. Hofmann presented a brief overview of her findings, pointing out the similarities and differences between agencies, which in fact may be constructive for furthering the dialog, and identified main points for discussion. The participants accepted the ENQA Criteria as a good basis for a debate. The main questions in the discussions revolved around the determination of agency independence, and the publication of accreditation reports in light of an agency’s responsibility toward its stakeholders. Another matter of concern was the setting and content of standards and procedures, which is not reflected in the ENQA criteria. As part of the workshop, Professor Dr. Peter Schmidt gave a presentation in his capacity of being the former president of Neisse University, a distance learning university consortium of the Hochschule Zittau-Görlitz, Germany, and the Technical Universities of Liberec, the Czech Republic, and Wroclaw, Poland. Neisse University is an example of a transnational cooperation.

The General Assembly meeting was chaired by Professor Milan Sojka, who began by thanking the participants for the fruitful discussions in the workshop, and also thanked the Romanian agency for the handsome publication on the CEE Network issued a few months ago. The chairman gave an overview of the CEE Network’s events since the last assembly, noting that the CEE Network’s legal status has not been settled, due to legal difficulties. A subnetwork affiliation with ENQA is being considered, at the same time members are encouraged to investigate conditions for legal registration in their countries. 

He then asked the two new applicants, the Austrian Fachhochschulrat and the Austrian Quality Assurance Agency, to give a presentation about their organizations. Following questions to the presenters the Assembly voted.

The Austrian Fachhochschulrat (FHR), established in 1993, was approved as a full member of the CEE Network by unanimous vote.

Regarding the Austrian Quality Assurance Agency (AQA), which began operating only in the beginning of this year, the assembly decided by unanimous vote to grant it observer status until the next General Assembly. Observer status grants AQA access to all CEE Network events and information, but without voting rights and membership fee payment. The background reports and agency information will be posted on the CEE Network website following this meeting. 

Professor Helmut Konrad reported on the European Consortium for Accreditation (ECA), saying that the CEE Network may delegate a permanent representative to the ECA meetings as an observer, thereby profiting from the discussion and contributing to he dialog but not being obligated to pay the prohibitive 5000 Euro membership fee. Subsequently, Stefanie Hofmann presented background on the project “Cooperation of quality assurance agencies for the accreditation of joint degrees”. 

After chairman Milan Sojka’s brief introduction regarding the relationship between the CEE Network and ENQA, the participants discussed the CEE Network’s position vis-à-vis the ENQA criteria for membership. The Position of the CEE Network to the ENQA Criteria is attached to these Minutes as Annex 2. 

CEE Network Treasurer Helmud Konrad presented the Financial Report. Members agreed to turn part of the membership fees to support the work of Stefanie Hofmann on the CEE Network survey, pending the amount of additional funding found in the near future. It was decided that the work on the survey should proceed, since there was a widespread interest beyond the Network membership in the results. 

Coordinating Secretary Christina Rozsnyai briefly spoke about the Activity Plan. Regarding a possible electronic Newsletter of the CEE Network, discussions will continue with the Polish University Accreditation Commission for organizational assistance. The membership accepted the Financial Report and Activity Plan with the changes discussed. It was decided that the annual fees for 2005 and 2006 should remain 300 euros. The documents with the relevant changes are attached as Annex 3 and Annex 4 to these Minutes. 

The date of the next Steering Committee meeting and a workshop was tentatively set for 28-29 May 2005 respectively (pending final confirmation), to be hosted in Poznan by the Polish University Accreditation Commission. The subject of the workshop will be connected to the CEE Network survey, whereby agencies will be identified to present case studies about their practices in light of the ENQA criteria for membership. 

The Austrian Accreditation Council has offered to host the next General Assembly in September 2006, possibly in cooperation with the Austrian Fachhochschulrat. The exact date and place of the meeting will be decided at a later time. 

Several agency’s representatives were unable to attend the meeting. Bulgaria sent an updated report on their agency, which is expected to change in the coming weeks. In addition to sending their position to the items on the agenda, there was a request by the Albanian agency to find experts for their review of Teacher Training Faculties, and secondly, for an Albanian to visit one of the other agencies. 

The final list of participants is attached as Annex 5 to these Minutes.

Prepared by Christina Rozsnyai

Budapest, October 26, 2004
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